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You Are Why We Are Here


FRANKLIN COUNTY 

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR BOARD MEETING MINUTES
February 7, 2022
6:00 P.M.
Present:
 Chairman Jason K. Macomson  



  District 1 Commissioner Robert Franklin


 
  District 2 Commissioner Kyle Foster 

  
  District 3 Commissioner Ryan Swails

             
  District 4 Commissioner Eddie Wester 
Media:  
 Shane Scoggins, Franklin Citizen Leader 
 MJ Kneiser, WLHR via Zoom
Staff:

County Manager, Derrick Turner




Planning & Zoning Director, Scott DeLozier



County Attorney, Bubba Samuels

Absent:
County Clerk, Kayla Finger
Item 1: 
Call Meeting to Order – Chairman Macomson called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm and welcomed everyone. 
Item 2:
Invocation and Pledge of Allegiance to the American flag: Chairman Macomson gave the invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance.
Item 3:
Approval of the Agenda: Commissioner Swails made a motion to approve the agenda as presented. Commissioner Foster seconded the motion. No discussion. All were in favor, 4-0.
Item 4:
Personnel Report: Manager Turner welcomed Mrs. Tracey Cleghorn who is serving as the new human resource/payroll clerk.
Item 5:
Approval of Minutes:

A. January 3, 2022 Public Hearing

B. January 3, 2022 Regular Board Meeting

C. January 25, 2022 Board of Appeals Hearing

D. January 25, 2022 Work Session

E. February 2, 2022 Joint IBA Meeting

Commissioner Wester made a motion to accept all the minutes as presented. Commissioner Franklin seconded the motion. No discussion. 
All were in favor, 4-0.
Item 6: 
Public Comment: None.
Item 7:
Items for discussion:
A. Blight/Citizen Protection – Beverly Folsom, 67 PJ's Inlet, Lavonia, GA: Ms. Folsom addressed the board about concerns about the residential areas in Gumlog She and her neighbors are actively trying to revitalize the area and face many challenges. They feel that the county needs a strategy to combat blight issues to promote growth. Blight properties contribute to crime and safety issues, while utilizing county resources. Many of these properties are not owner occupied and sit vacant. She emphasized the importance of the Sheriff and the Marshal positions. She also advocated for community engagement and open dialogue. She also proposed streamlining the system and have a change of culture. She also noted the need for animal control and a vacant building registry. 
Chairman Macomson asked Ms. Folsom back to the February work session to continue the conversation.

B. Library Update – Maggie West: Ms. West was unable to attend. 
C. Alcohol Ordinance Amendment – Second Reading: Chairman Macomson noted that this is the second reading of this amendment. On August 2, 2021 the board approved an ordinance regulating alcohol sales in the unincorporated areas of Franklin County and the referenda for the vote in November 2021. All four referenda passed (1. sales by the drink, 2. packaged sales, 3. Sunday sales by the drink, and 4. Sunday packaged sales). The board had the first reading of this proposed amendment on January 3, 2022 during the regular meeting. The board will consider action at tonight's meeting. Chairman Macomson called for a motion. 
Commissioner Foster motioned to adopt the Alcohol Ordinance Amendment as presented. 

Commissioner Swails seconded the motion. 

Commissioner Foster stated he was in favor because the alcohol sales could help alleviate the burden on tax payers. 

Commissioner Swails noted it is an uncomfortable topic, but it is a legal substance and he sides with people being able to make their own choices.
Commissioner Wester stated this was the hardest topic he's ever had to vote on, explaining he sees the need for alcohol from an economic development perspective, but he has seen the other side of it firsthand. He noted he will respect that the people have voted for this.

Chairman Macomson echoed that he also saw both sides. A copy of the ordinance is available for public inspection and will be attached to the official minutes.
D. Vaping Ordinance – First Reading: Chairman Macomson reviewed that in January's work session this item was brought to the board's attention by the Magistrate Judge, Cody Grizzle and school officials. Many were concerned that the state law would require cases to be heard in superior court and would prefer a local ordinance to allow cases to be heard in Franklin County. Tonight, the board will be the first reading of the proposed vaping ordinance which mirrors state language. A copy is available for public inspection. 
E. BOE Tax Levy Resolution: Last year the school district proposed a voter approved SPLOST referendum on March 16, 2021 which resulted in the school board issuing $21,700,000.00. These bonds are to be repaid with revenue generated from SPLOST. The BOE is required by state law to pass a resolution that commits itself to raise taxes to cover debt payments in the event that SPLOST revenue is not sufficient to do so. The commissioners approve the tax levy for the board of education, so they must also formally approve this resolution. 
Commissioner Wester motioned to approve the tax levy resolution as presented for the board of education. Commissioner Foster seconded the motion. No further discussion. All were in favor, 4-0.

A copy is available for public inspection and will be attached to the official minutes. 
F. Board of Appeals Findings: The commissioners met at the board of appeals for the hearing on the Neal Road decision on January 25th prior to the work session. The board of appeals voted to affirm the original decision of approving the application. Each commissioner was provided a copy of the findings from County Attorney Bubba Samuels. A copy is available for public inspection and will be entered into the minutes. Chairman Macomson called for a motion. Commissioner Wester motioned to approve the written findings of the board of appeals and that they be attached to the minutes of the board of appeals. Commissioner Foster seconded the motion. No further discussion. All were in favor, 4-0.
G. Residential Zoning: Commissioner Swails spoke on the new growth and housing development in the area and how the county will look in the future. He wants to discuss how others manage this growth and all of the concerns that accompany it. He mentioned expansion of utilities, emergency services, and public safety. Facility expansion is another facet, eg: fire/EMS, courthouse, jail, etc. He also spoke about the needs of the school system, and how current taxes collected from average 3-bed, 2-bath homes will not be enough to support the school system's needs for students. The county has been proactive in recent years with character maps and updating the zoning map. He thanked planning and zoning director, Scott DeLozier for all of his hard work on these projects. Comm. Swails asked is the county prepared for all of this growth? The cities are designed for this type of residential growth. He explained that he wants everyone to start thinking and talking about these things because if they don't get a grasp on it now, it could hurt future growth, industry, or farming development. He also noted he will never be in favor of a moratorium on new housing. He thinks the board should consider expanding lot sizes which may alleviate potential future issues. 

Commissioner Wester stated he was concerned about Franklin County becoming a bedroom community because of all the industrial jobs happening around the county. The growth concerns him too. He agreed that the county needs a new EMS station and furnish it. The growth will push this need and the infrastructure is not ready right now for a big subdivision. 

Chairman Macomson asked Director DeLozier if there is a minimum subdivision size. Dir. DeLozier stated 5 lots or fewer is considered a minor subdivision, 6 lots or more is considered a major subdivision. There is no upper limit. He gave the board an example saying if you have a 100-acre track and there is a 1-acre minimum lot size and you take out roads, right-of-way, green space, and erosion control stuff that will take about 15% of that usable land away, leaving about 85% that would equate to approximately 85 lots. They would also have to meet setbacks and county guidelines. 

The board engaged in open discussion. 

Chairman Macomson asked about effects on CUVA. Dir. DeLozier deferred to the tax assessor's office for information on that. He did caution the board that if they make a 2-acre minimum lot size it will be discouraging to developers, because they already have a difficult time working with a 1-acre minimum lot size. 

Chairman Macomson and Dir. DeLozier discussed multi-family housing in the cities and mostly single family residential in the counties.

The board engaged in more open discussion regarding means of regulations for growth. They agreed to explore and employ staff to research steps to take to prepare for future growth and revisit the topic in two months. 
Item 8:
Managers' Report: 
Manager Turner thanked the IBA for meeting jointly with the commissioners. 
Item 9:
Announcements: 
Chairman Macomson thanked Mr. Turner for working on the internet access grant funding of approx. 8 million dollars. Tru Vista was the recipient of this award. 

Chairman Macomson thanked Mr. Lewis Laird, who is a resident of Franklin County and a veteran of the armed services.  Mr. Laird has donated his time for years to pick up litter along the roads in the county.  He has donated his own time and money to do this, all because he wants to make a difference.  If you see him out along the roads in blue coveralls picking up litter, please be sure to thank him.
Chairman Macomson also reminded everyone of the upcoming work session on the 22nd. 

Commissioner Wester thanked the road department and road superintendent Nick Johnson for their hard work. 
Item 10:
Adjourn


Commissioner Wester made a motion to adjourn. 



Commissioner Foster seconded the motion.



All were in favor, 4-0. 
Signed on the _____________ day of _____________________, 2022
__________________________________

Chairman Jason K. Macomson
____________________________________ 

Robert L. Franklin, District 1 Commissioner

____________________________________ 

Kyle Foster, District 2 Commissioner

_____________________________________ 

Ryan Swails, District 3 Commissioner

___________________________________  

Eddie Wester, District 4 Commissioner

___________________________________

Kayla Finger, Clerk
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